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Use of 15-Passenger Vans
Policy No. ____

Policy Statement

Passenger vans designed to hold 15 passengers have been shown to have an extremely high propensity for rollover accidents. Therefore, schools, parishes and agencies in the Archdiocese of Indianapolis are hereby prohibited from purchasing, leasing, renting, or otherwise using 15 passenger vans for transporting passengers at any time for any purpose. This includes the use of privately owned 15-passenger vans. In general, vehicles meeting the definition of a school bus should be used for transporting larger groups instead of vans or automobiles, whenever possible. 
Recommended: 01/16/2007 by Archdiocesan Education Commission 

Ratified: mm/dd/yy by ___________________, Archbishop of Indianapolis

Adopted: mm/dd/yy by Archdiocesan Education Commission


Rule No. ____

Administrative Rules

1. Except as stated in Administrative Rule #2, no new or used 15-passenger vans are to be purchased, leased, rented or otherwise used by any entity of the Archdiocese of Indianapolis-- parish, school or agency after the effective date of this policy. This includes the use of privately owned vehicles.

2. Entities that currently own or have current leases on 15-passenger vans must eliminate the use of these vehicles no later than the end of the current lease or by August 1, 2008, whichever is earlier. In the interim, drivers of 15-passenger vans must receive appropriate training in the handling of such vehicles.
3. Vehicles purchased by entities after the effective date of this policy, should either be designed for 12 or fewer passengers or if over 12 passengers, should qualify under law as a bus.  
4. All applicable laws and regulations regarding qualified drivers for such vehicles must be met by the individuals driving the vehicles on behalf of the entity.

Promulgation Date:  mm/dd/yy by _______________________, Executive Director, Catholic Education and Faith Formation, Archdiocese of Indianapolis
Application

This policy/rule applies to all Secondary Schools, Elementary Schools, Parish Faith Formation Programs, Youth Ministry Programs, CYO, St. Mary’s Child Center or other programs related to the Secretariat for Catholic Education and Faith Formation including programs serving both youth and adults.
History/Rationale

Fifteen-passenger vans have a high center of gravity making them more likely to roll over with each person who climbs in. The more they are loaded down with passengers or cargo, the more dangerous the vans become. These vans are used frequently by schools, churches and other groups to transport groups to sports, games and other events. They also are often driven by people who are unfamiliar with the (driving) characteristics of the vehicles (which make them drive much differently than most other passenger vehicles). (Public Citizen, April 15, 2002).
The following is a brief summary from NHSTA Safety Advisories regarding the most common actual problems with 15-passenger vans:

· 15-passenger vans are more likely to be involved in a single-vehicle rollover crash than any other vehicle. NHTSA research shows that 15-passenger vans with 10 or more occupants had a rollover rate the was nearly three times the rollover rate of those with a minimal number of passengers.
· If loaded with 15 people (or equivalent weight) the handling characteristics of these vans significantly changes and there is a 70 percent greater chance of rolling over in the event of an accident (when compared to other vehicles). Anything placed on the luggage rack further impacts the center of gravity and contributes to the rollover risk. 

· More than 90 percent of rollovers occur after a driver loses control of the vehicle and runs off the road.

· In an accident, ejection from the vehicle is most likely to kill or injure someone (therefore, seatbelts must be used for all passengers). 

· Because of the changeable handling characteristics, significant training should be required for the people who drive these vehicles. 
(Source: National Highway Transportation Safety Administration - NHSTA)
In rules applicable to new motor vehicles, the NHTSA promulgated Statute 49 U.S.C. §30112(a). This requires any person selling or leasing a new vehicle to sell or lease a vehicle that meets all applicable standards. Accordingly, dealers selling or leasing a vehicle to be used as a bus to transport school children (school bus) must sell or lease only vehicles that meet the safety standards applicable to school buses. 

NHTSA's statute defines a “school bus” as any vehicle that is designed for carrying a driver and more than 10 passengers and which, NHTSA decides, is likely to be “used significantly” to transport “pre-primary, primary, and secondary” students to or from school or related events (which include school-sponsored field trips and athletic events). 
A second law, 49 U.S.C. §30125, was enacted by Congress as part of a comprehensive effort by Congress to increase school bus safety. By NHTSA's regulation, the capacity threshold for school buses corresponds to that of buses -- vehicles designed for carrying more than ten (10) persons. This means, for example, that NHTSA categorizes a 15-passenger van (designed for carrying more than 10 persons) as a “bus.”
Most vehicles currently used to transport students fall within the definition of “school bus.” More specifically, any new “bus” sold to a school district or to a private school is considered to be a school bus when sold for pupil transportation, and as such must comply with NHTSA's school bus safety standards. A dealer or distributor who sells a new bus to a school that does not meet NHTSA's school bus standards is subject to penalties under the statute.

However, there are many loopholes in federal and state laws, that allow the use of vehicles to transport children in vehicles that dealers may be prohibited from selling. Nonetheless, because school buses are one of the safest forms of transportation available, NHTSA strongly recommends that all buses used to transport school-age children be certified as meeting NHTSA's school bus safety standards. In addition, using vehicles that do not meet NHTSA's school bus standards to transport students could result in liability in the event of a crash. 
It is NHTSA's belief that vehicles providing the safety of school buses should be used whenever transporting children and this belief is shared by the National Transportation Safety Board (NTSB). “Children are approximately eight times less likely to be injured or killed in a properly equipped school bus than in an average passenger vehicle. NHTSA reports that there is an average of one passenger fatality for every 500 million miles traveled by school buses in the United States (NHSTA).”

The Office of Catholic Education believes that the intent of the laws are now clear regarding transportation of school children in vans (or vehicles other than those meeting school bus standards) and schools should, therefore, comply. However, the concern for the danger of using 15-passenger vans, extends well beyond our schools and school activities as cited above. As one author on the subject writes:  “Try to picture yourself in front of a judge defending the use of a 15-passenger van when they (the plaintiffs) bring in the representative from the "State Directors of Pupil Transportation Services" to act as an expert witness against the use of 15-passenger vans. If your only argument was that these were not “school children,” you may have a problem.” 
(Risk Management Briefing: The 15-Passenger Van Controversy by Preston Cline, OutdoorEd.com)
While there have been many advisory communications from the government and the vehicle manufacturers regarding safety measures when using 15-passenger vans, The Office of Catholic Education along with our insurance administrator, Gallagher-Bassett Services, Inc., and our legal counsel, have concluded that significant safety concerns remain, and that the archdiocese is not in a position to enforce safety measures for these vans on a case-by-case basis.  Therefore, it is the policy of the archdiocese that 15-passenger vans shall not be used to transport passengers by any entity in the archdiocese.
Policy Guidance

Guidance offered on policies and rules is advice to the administrator on implementation of the policy and rules. It does not, in itself, constitute policy or rules and is, therefore, a non-binding suggestion of best practices or procedures that can be followed in the implementation of the policy and rules except where it repeats or explains actual provisions of the stated policy and rules. 

Fifteen-passenger vans are used by churches, daycare and eldercare centers, schools, universities, and airport shuttle services -- yet they are extremely hazardous vehicles. Originally manufactured as cargo vans, automakers never redesigned these vehicles to safely transport people. When five or more passengers (other advisories state ten or more) are riding in these vans, the likelihood of rollover increases dramatically. Because the rear of these vans extend 4 to 5½ feet beyond the rear wheels, any loading of five or more people or luggage/equipment causes instability during emergency maneuvers such as sudden turns to avoid a pedestrian or vehicle. This causes the vans to fishtail, and because they are top-heavy and overloaded in the rear, they are prone to roll over and result in devastating crashes (NHTSA).  

The National Highway Traffic Safety Administration (NHTSA) has issued consumer advisories for users of 15-passenger vans several times over the past few years. Some of the findings have been cited herein. However, there are still many “loopholes” in both the law and the guidance concerning these vehicles.
Despite these loopholes, the Office of Catholic Education believes that appropriate guidance to all entities is that the use of 15-passenger vans shall cease as soon as possible after the effective date of this policy as a measure to protect the health and safety of children and adults served in Catholic ministries of the Archdiocese of Indianapolis. Care should be taken that used 15-passenger vans owned by archdiocesan entities are not knowingly resold to child-serving organizations by representatives of the archdiocese.
In conclusion, because vehicles meeting the definition of a school bus are safer by far than vans or other passenger vehicles, it is recommended that when transporting larger groups, that vehicles meeting the definition of a school bus should be used instead of vans or automobiles whenever possible. And, because the driver is normally the first one liable in an accident, he/she should be made aware of this liability, and employees or volunteers driving any vehicle with a capacity of more than ten (10) passengers – by legal definition, a bus – should have appropriate training and licensure to do so.
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